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The first SCSC meeting for 2011 was held on 5-6 March at the Ronald Reagan Building and International Trade Center, Washington, DC.  
The meeting was attended by representatives from:  
Australia; Brunei Darussalam; Canada; Chile; People’s Republic of China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; The Republic of Korea; Malaysia; Mexico; New Zealand; Peru; The Philippines; The Russian Federation; Singapore; Chinese Taipei; Thailand; The United States of America; Viet Nam; The APEC Secretariat; Asia Pacific Metrology Programme (APMP); Asia Pacific Legal Metrology Forum (APLMF); The Asia Pacific Laboratory Accreditation Cooperation (APLAC); Pacific Accreditation Cooperation (PAC); and The Pacific Area Standards Congress (PASC).

1. Opening

The SCSC Chair welcomed the delegates to the meeting and introduced the SCSC vice chairs, Mr. Tatsuo Yamamoto (Japan), and Mr. Evgeny Petrosyan (Russian Federation).
The Chair thanked Japan for a successful year in 2010 noting that the accomplishments in 2010 have resulted in a spirit of collaboration and progress in 2011.
The Chair summarized recent SCSC activities at SOM1, thanking Korea and the USA for a successful Joint Workshop on Standards Education of the APEC SCSC PAGE and ANSI CoE (Committee on Education). The Chair also noted the success of the 6th SCSC Conference on Good Regulatory Practice, and the Conference on Green Buildings and Green Growth.
The Chair further noted that the results of these discussions will be reported to the CTI and to Senior Officials to inform the work on 2011 priorities.

United States as a host economy reported on priorities for 2011 noting that the work of the SCSC is directly relevant to the key priority themes: strengthening regional economic integration; promoting green growth; and advancing regulatory cooperation and convergence. 
2. Adoption of the Agenda 

SCSC members commented on the Draft Agenda and proposed the following changes:

· Japan requested that item # 6 on Supply Chain Visibility be addressed under Item 4.2
· USA asked to present a brief statement on TFTF under Item 4.1

· USA requested that the Green Buildings report be presented on day 2 of the plenary. 

· USA noted that PASC, rather than USA, will report on the outcomes of CTI 33/2010T.
3. Business Arrangements 
SCSC Chair reviewed the SCSC meeting program and other administrative arrangements, including the social event featuring a tour of Mt. Vernon and a reception and dinner. The Chair noted that the sponsors for the reception and dinner are ANSI, ASTM International, the Wine Institute, the Grocery Manufacturers Association, and UL.
The Chair requested volunteers to form a drafting committee for the meeting minutes. Japan and New Zealand agreed to assist.

The APEC Secretariat, Mr. Toni Widhiastono, updated on key developments at APEC including staff changes, publications, and project approvals. (2011/SOM1/SCSC/041) 
Ms. Evelyn Loh, from the APEC Secretariat, presented an update from the Project Management Unit detailing the procedures for approving APEC funded projects and the requirements for project implementation (2011/SOM1/SCSC/042). It was noted that a total of 71 Concept Notes were submitted for Session 1/2011 funding, of which five were submitted by the SCSC. While decisions were not yet final, one on Supply Chain Visibility sponsored by Japan, has been recommended for in-principle approval. The other proposals were not supported at this time due to insufficient funding.  It was noted that the next closing date for new project proposals for consideration by BMC 2 is 7 April 2011.
Korea thanked Ms. Loh for her presentation and asked for details on how the proposals were evaluated and why they were not recommended for funding. Ms. Loh clarified that the CTI reviewed all the Concept Notes submitted and ranked the CNs according to funding criteria. The criteria for funding were set by a group of principal decision makers (one per Economy) that defined the APEC-wide priorities. 

USA expressed its appreciation for the update on funding and asked when the official notification of funding for BMC 2 will be announced. Ms. Loh reported that the notification of in-principle approval will be made 27 April 2011 with full-approval in June 2011.

APMP requested clarification on the deadline for submission of full proposals to BMC 1 and asked if there is a cap on funding requests. Ms. Loh reported that a deadline date has not yet been set. She also noted that there is no cap but funds must be disbursed by the end of 2012; further, any funding requests over $200,000 must be approved by the Senior Officials.
4. SCSC Work Program for 2011 and related issues

(1) Trade Facilitation

Vietnam provided an update on the implementation of the SCSC’s Collective Action Plan (CAP) 2010 in Trade Facilitation and draft CAP 2011 for consideration.  Vietnam asked lead economies responsible for specific actions in the CAP 2011 to report directly at SCSC 1 and SCSC 2 meetings in 2011 on implementation of the action(s). Vietnam will prepare an updated report on implementation of CAP 2011 to report at SCSC 2 in 2011 and SCSC 1 in 2012. (2011/SOM1/SCSC/007 and 008)
Japan reported on the developments in the WTO TBT Committee (2011/SOM1/SCSC/015).
China reported on the 49th meeting of the WTO SPS Committee held on 29-30 October 2010 in Geneva. (2011/SOM1/SCSC/037). 
New Zealand drew the SCSC’s attention to the New Zealand presentation at the GRP Conference on the development of practical guidance on how to choose and design efficient and effective mechanisms aimed at strengthening implementation of the WTO TBT Agreement.  In this context, New Zealand reiterated the potential value of this work in terms of improving regulatory quality and facilitating trade, and strongly encouraged economies to participate in progressing this work. 
PSU/Consultant, Mr. Graeme Drake, reported on the project objectives and proposed methodologies to be used in measuring the SCSC Key Performance Indicators (KPI) for reduction of trade transaction costs described in the Inception Report. (2011/SOM1/SCSC/019).  
Japan thanked Mr. Drake for the informative report and noted that for the proposed methodologies it might be more suitable to consider a more cost effective approach. Japan noted that:
a) According to Japanese electronics companies it is difficult to indicate concrete figures as requested in the proposed methodology with regard to certification acquisition costs and time taken concerning each standard of the IEC 60065 series. Moreover, even if exporters can acquire certification to safety standards such as IEC 60065, it is difficult to evaluate exact trade costs by the proposed survey methodology.
b) This investigation needs technical knowledge, rather than each economy being investigated directly, the consultant should use available data such as that provided by the IEC EECB Scheme to carry out this analysis. Therefore, the consultant would not need to conduct an interview survey and questionnaire survey to electronics companies and governments in APEC-member economies.

USA noted its support for the comments put forth by Japan.
The Chair thanked Mr. Drake for his presentation and recommended that the consultant take the approach outlined by Japan. 
USA reported that the timing of the next meeting of the Trade Facilitation Task Force is under consideration and noted that discussions will be conducted intersessionally with Korea to explore the possibility of holding the next meeting at the start on the Russia year. 

(2) Alignment with International Standards and Active Participation in International Standardization

Japan updated on the VAP progress and 2011 priority sectors.  The new VAP format was circulated to SCSC members in February 2011; economies are asked to return the completed survey by 31 May 2011.   Survey results will be reported at SCSC2 in 2011.  Japan also updated on the revised 4th VAP (2011/SOM1/SCSC/027).
Japan reported on the Supply Chain Visibility Feasibility Study (2011/SOM1/SCSC/034) intended to explore standardizing activities to support supply chain visibility among the APEC economies. 
Chinese Taipei expressed their continued support for this project and noted that they are pleased to share their practical experience with the use of RFID in supply chains.  

(3) Cooperation on Technical Infrastructure Development  
Nothing was reported.

The SCSC Chair introduced Ms. Monica Contreras, the incoming CTI Chair. Ms. Contreras briefed the SCSC on the mission of the CTI noting that the CTI is one of four committees reporting to Senior Officials.  The CTI Chair noted several areas of common interest that are shared by the CTI and the SCSC: the Supply Chain Initiative, Green Growth and Environmental Goods and Services, and regulatory practices. The CTI Chair discussed the APEC Regulatory Cooperation Advancement Mechanism (ARCAM) (2011/SOM1/SCSC/040c) noting that this mechanism allows an issue to be studied at some depth. 

Two proposals have been submitted for ARCAM consideration: Submarine Communications Cable Protection (2011/SOM1/SCSC/040b) and Smart Grid Interoperability Standards (2011/SOM1/SCSC/040a). CTI 1 will determine which of the proposals will be taken up for discussion under ARCAM in 2011. The ARCAM discussion will take place during the CTI 2 meetings in May in Big Sky, MT.  
The SCSC Chair thanked Ms. Contreras for her excellent presentation. The CTI Chair noted that the CTI will be consulting with the SCSC and seeking SCSC advice on a number of topics:

· Supply Chain

· Food safety

· Green Growth and non-tariff barriers to trade

· Regulatory cooperation, and
· ARCAM.
The Chair invited SCSC discussion on topics to be considered and asked for questions and comments on the ARCAM.

China sought information from the CTI Chair on the ARCAM selection process and asked if CTI had worked out any rules to guide operations of the ARCAM mechanism, such as the funding of regulators attendance, or would CTI wait until after the first meeting in May to work out these details.   The CTI Chair noted that ARCAM is being piloted in 2011 and 2012 and will then be evaluated. In terms of funding, the CTI Chair noted that funds will be available to support participation of the travel-eligible economies.
The USA thanked the CTI Chair for the update.  USA briefly spoke to the USA proposal on Smart Grid Interoperability Standards, noting that this project has support from other APEC economies and is a priority for the United States. 
Japan spoke in support of the Smart Grid proposal, noting that they understand the importance of promoting international standardization in the field of Smart Grid and that, in their view, the proposal is well-aligned with the purposes of ARCAM.  Japan also noted: 
a) It would be more appropriate to hold discussions in a manner that enables APEC economies to share their vision or point of view, rather than focusing on technical and specialist discussions of these problems.

b) It is appropriate to study this theme in a way that it is complementary to the discussions on Smart Grid ongoing in the IEC and other fora.

c) Taking into account these points, Japan intends to support the USA proposal. 
Chile inquired if the Smart Grid proposal includes capacity building opportunities and activities. The USA reported that capacity building is incorporated as this work would have access to TILF funds.

Chinese Taipei commented that many economies are experiencing difficulties in adopting Smart Grid programs as universal standards are not in place. 
New Zealand noted domestic interest in both ARCAM proposals currently under consideration, particularly the Smart Grid proposal.  Both proposals cover important issues for strengthening regional economic integration. New Zealand sought clarification of the criteria that will be used by the CTI to decide which proposal should be implemented.  The CTI Chair noted that the decision will be made by consensus, taking into account the relevance of the project to regional economic integration.

China echoed New Zealand’s questions about how the CTI will make its decision.  The CTI Chair noted that the ARCAM procedures are detailed in the CTI Report to Trade Ministers.

Malaysia asked for elaboration on the relationship of ARCAM to the Free Trade Area of the Asia Pacific (FTAAP).
The SCSC Chair noted that she will share all of the SCSC’s comments with the CTI.

(4) Food and Product Safety 

United States reported on the outcome of CTI 01/2010T on Capacity Building in Food Safety: Managing Food Safety Incidents and Developing Food Safety Plans for the Supply Chain which was held on 5-7 November 2010 in Beijing, China.  This project responded to a Food Safety Cooperation Forum (FSCF) Partnership Training Institute Network (PTIN) capacity building priority.  The first two days focused on general best practices in supply chain management and the third day focused specifically on the aquaculture sector.  Two of the first open source PTIN training modules are under development based on the content of the workshop: one on development of generic food safety plans and the other on applying supply chain management to the aquaculture sector.  (2011/SOM1/SCSC/014)
United States presented on a self-funded project proposal on FSCF PTIN Laboratory Capacity Building.  The United States is seeking additional cosponsors in addition to China and Australia for this project.  Laboratory capacity building is an FSCF PTIN priority capacity building area.  An experts group will be convened to develop a laboratory capacity needs assessment for the APEC region.  The assessment will take into account the extensive resources and work already done by the APEC SRBs, the World Bank, and FSCF PTIN Expert Working Group.  Results of the assessment will be analyzed and a two year training program will be developed with training areas prioritized based on the findings.  As a first step, a workshop will be conducted in September 2011 to present the findings of the needs assessment and deliver overview training on identified key areas.  The workshop will also address the concept: “Global Context of Food Safety.”  The location of the workshop is still to be determined.  (2011/SOM1/SCSC/016 and 017)
APMP, speaking on behalf of the SRBs, expressed support for these activities and noted they look forward to contributing to this laboratory capacity building effort.  

United States presented on a self-funded project proposal on an FSCF PTIN Export Certificate Working Group tentatively scheduled for August 2011 in Washington, DC.  The United States is seeking additional cosponsors, in addition to China and Australia.  This working group will build on outcomes from an FSCF PTIN Export Certification Roundtable held in February 2010 in Australia on the margins of Codex CCFICS meetings where best practices for the appropriate use of export certificates were identified.  The expected outcomes will be to encourage more engagement and participation by APEC economies in CODEX CCFICS meetings.  The Working Group will develop criteria for determining when a food or agricultural certificate should be required.  This criterion could result in development of a guidance document for submission to CCFICS which may include a proposal for new work on export certificate attestations.  There will also be a commitment to using existing international guidance on export certificates as well as use of electronic certificates. (2011/SOM1/SCSC/043 and 044)
China and Australia reported on progress of CTI 21/2010T APEC Food Safety Cooperation Forum and related events to be held in SOM2, 14-17 May 2011 in Big Sky, Montana.  (2011/SOM1/SCSC/038)
United States reported on the APEC Toy Safety Initiative and the self-funded Project on International Consumer Product Health and Safety Organization’s (ICPHSO) Annual Meeting and Training Symposium held in Orlando, Florida on 22-25 February 2011. (2011/SOM1/SCSC/018 and 021).  It was noted that the APEC Toy Safety Report was transmitted to the WTO TBT Committee in November 2010.

Indonesia reported on CTI 08/2010T on Multilateral Recognition Arrangement (MLA) Readiness Project in Food Safety Management Systems (FSMS) held 27-30 September 2010 in Bogor, Indonesia and The Food Safety Management System (ISO 22000) Training in Beijing on 9-12 November 2010. (2011/SOM1/SCSC/047)
(5) Pathfinder initiatives

EEMRA Pathfinder Initiative

Australia, on behalf of the JRAC Chair, presented the plans for the JRAC EEMRA Meeting, to be held at Northwestern University, Evanston, IL 23-26 May 2011 (2011/SOM/SCSC/002).  It was noted that the 2010 JRAC Chair has completed a 2010-2013 work plan which is to be reviewed at the meeting in May 2011.
(6) Standards and Conformance Education

Korea presented a status report on Phase III of the APEC SCSC Education Initiative.  (2011/SOM1/SCSC/020).  It was noted that at this time fifteen universities from seven economies are offering formal standards education programs.  In September 2011 the Guide 4: Lesson Report will be published.
Japan reported that pilot projects regarding Education Standardization in Universities by using textbooks in Japan will be implemented in Kanazawa Institute of Technology and Waseda University.
Korea and USA reported on the outcomes of the joint PAGE/ANSI Committee on Education meeting, “Opportunities and Challenges for Education on Standardization in Universities,” held on 28 February 2011.   (2011/SOM1/SCSC/036)
Korea updated on major events related to standards education that will occur in 2011 (2011/SOM1/SCSC/022).
The Chair thanked Korea for their leadership in building the SCSC standards education agenda and for the many contributions provided to defining this program.
Members provided updates on recent progress in standards education activities in their economies: 
Korea and the USA introduced Mr. Ken Krechmer (University of Colorado at Boulder) to deliver a presentation on “Teaching Standards to Engineers.”   In his presentation Mr. Krechmer stressed that the standards education programs now offered are very good but there is always an opportunity to improve. (2011/SOM1/SCSC/026)
Malaysia noted, in response to Mr. Krechmer’s view that a definition for standard is needed, that both ISO and the WTO have established definitions that  provide a good starting point for any further work in this area.

PASC supported Malaysia’s viewpoint and suggested that the economic value of standards should be better incorporated into any standards education initiative.
The Chair thanked Mr. Krechmer for his presentation and his participation in the meeting.

China expressed its support for the education efforts and invited all of the economies to attend the standards education ICES Workshop and WSC Academic Day to be held in Hangzhou in June 2011.
Chinese Taipei reported on the extensive education activities being offered in its economy: a textbook including 22 chapters has been completed; 30 basic and advanced training courses are offered; 56 teachers were trained on standardization principles in 2010.

(7) Interaction with Business

Australia reported on cooperation with the World Wine Trade Group and reported on highlights of that group’s most recent meeting held in October 2010 in Argentina.  (2011/SOM1/SCSC/003)
United States reported on progress in planning the CTI 40/2010T APEC Wine Regulatory Forum—Seminar on Key Issues in Wine Regulation to be held in September 2011 in San Francisco, CA.  (2011/SOM1/SCSC/030, 031)  The objective of this Forum is to promote regulatory coherence in the APEC region and to improve dialogue and cooperation. Regulators in APEC economies will discuss development of regulations that facilitate trade, prevent consumer deception, promote food safety, and are consistent with WTO principles.  SCSC economies are invited to comment on the draft agenda, propose topics and speakers by 22 March 2011.
Australia noted that, as a co-sponsor, they fully support the Wine Regulatory Forum and asked that the SRBs be consulted in the development of the agenda.
APMP requested that the SRBs participate in the workshop.
Mexico thanked the USA for advancing this project and suggested that matters of permits, licensing, etc. be addressed in the Forum agenda.

5. SRBs report

PAC, current chair of the SRB Forum, updated on current activities and proposed activities for 2011 (2011/SOM1/SCSC/024).  It was noted that the SRB Forum intends to submit progress reports twice a year (July and December).  It was also mentioned that the SRBs welcome the opportunity to comment on SCSC proposals at an early stage of development. The SRB Strategic Plan was briefly reviewed; the SCSC economies are invited to submit comments on the Plan by 31 March 2011.
Individual reports from each of the SRBs highlighted governance, priorities, and accomplishments:
· APLAC noted in particular that they continue to participate in APEC TEL and provide proficiency testing (2011/SOM1/SCSC/004)

· PASC reported on its active participation in and support for international standardization in the ISO and IEC (2011/SOM1/SCSC/011)

· APLMF thanked SCSC members for their support and noted their activities (2011/SOM1/SCSC/010)

· PAC thanked Indonesia for sponsoring and China for hosting the FSMS activities (2011/SOM1/SCSC/006)

· APMP stressed its capacity building activities and its contributions to food safety (2011/SOM1/SCSC/005)

6. SCSC Projects

SCSC members reported on progress of on-going projects

United States updated on the progress of CTI 23/2010T Solar (PV) Standards and Conformance Measures Survey and Workshop (2011/SOM1/SCSC/035).   The project consists of a survey on three categories of solar technologies (PV cells, solar water heaters, concentrated solar power) and a workshop to take place at SOM3 in 2011. It was noted that the deadline for the return of the survey has been extended to 1 April 2011; survey results will be shared in May 2011.  Comments on the draft Workshop agenda are due 25 March 2011.
Chinese Taipei expressed full support for the project and thanked the USA and the co-sponsor economies, noting that Chinese Taipei welcomes sharing their expertise with the member economies.
United States reported on the outcomes of CTI 20/2010T the 6th Conference on Good Regulatory Practice held on 1-2 March 2011 (2011/SOM1/SCSC/032rev1, 033).  The Chair mentioned that some SCSC members participated in both the GRP and the Regulatory Impact Assessment workshop convened by the Economic Committee.
Chile expressed its appreciation to the USA for the excellent conference. Chile noted that the conclusions reached at the GRP regarding transparency and alignment of regulatory approaches should be used to focus the SCSC program as these issues are important to trade facilitation in the APEC region.
China seeks clarification from the USA regarding recommendation 1 in the Report.  Specifically, China asked if there are any concrete ideas concerning referencing the TBT Agreement in SCSC GRP efforts and if there will be any concrete deliverables of the project.  
New Zealand joined Chile and others in thanking the USA for the excellent work on both the GRP Conference and the EC’s RIA workshop. The format of addressing the GRP in the broad sense followed by a focused discussion on a key element, namely RIA, was conducive to detailed discussion and engagement amongst economies.  In relation to China’s question, New Zealand suggested that the link between GRP and the WTO TBT Agreement is already identified and addressed in part in the SCSC GRP guidance documents.  There is, however, scope for this link to be further elaborated and clarified. New Zealand suggested that this could be a concrete deliverable of the SCSC’s work in this area.
The USA added that the Report of the GRP project will be submitted to the WTO TBT Committee for information.
Chinese Taipei thanked the USA and cosponsors, noting that the APEC OECD Integrated Checklist together with the  outcomes of the  Economic Committee’s RIA seminar and the results of the GRP Conference provide an excellent guide to implementing GRP and can be further  submitted as working documents to the WTO TBT Committee as APEC’s contribution to its work.
United States reported on the outcomes of CTI 33/2010T Sustainability in Building Construction (Commercial Buildings) — Efficiency and Conservation which was held on 3-4 March 2011 (2011/SOM1/SCSC/045 and 046). USA noted that a survey examining the “greening” of commercial buildings in the APEC economies was completed (2011/SOM1/SCSC/046).   USA noted a number of deliverables will be completed in 2011:  a second workshop will be held in September or October 2011 and USAID funding will support the completion of two case studies.  
Brunei Darussalam congratulated the USA for organizing a very successful conference and noted a number of important outcomes and initiatives from the meeting.  Brunei Darussalam further supports that the Subcommittee continue cooperation and work in the area of sustainability in building construction to support of Green Growth in the APEC region.

The Chair noted that the draft report of the Conference (2011/SOM1/SCSC/051) has been made available and requested economies to provide comments by 14 March 2011.
PASC updated on the progress of CTI 34/2010T Conference on Implementation of Energy Management Standardization to be held in SOM 3  (2011/SOM1/SCSC/013) and requested economies provide comments on the draft agenda and propose speakers by 25 March 2011.
SCSC Members presented new Concept Notes that were submitted for BMC approval session 1:
The SCSC chair noted that the initial indications are that only one of the five SCSC sponsored Concept Notes will be funded and invited discussion on the proposals.
Russia described the Concept Note on School Feeding Systems in APEC Economies.
United States spoke to the proposal on Aligning Energy Efficiency Regulations for ICT Products—Conference on Key Issues. USA will consult with stakeholders on resubmission to BMC2
China described the Concept Note submitted proposing a workshop and training and development of a test method to harmonize the liquid custody transfer procedures in APEC economies.  (2011/SOM1/SCSC/039)
Japan reported the final results of the Mapping Exercise for Energy Efficient Products, Reducing Trade Barriers for Environmental Goods and Services in APEC Economies researched by EGEE&C in 2010 (2011/SOM1/SCSC/028 and 029)
Russia presented ideas for a project proposal, “Methodology for Assessment of Technical Regulations and Standards” and asked economies for comments. (2011/SOM1/SCSC/050)
7. Adoption of the SCSC II Summary Conclusion 

SCSC members considered and adopted the Summary Conclusions of the 1st SCSC Meeting in 2011.
8. Next Meeting

The United States informed the SCSC of arrangements for meetings and events during SOM 2 in May 2011 in Big Sky, MT and in Chicago, IL and during SOM 3 in September 2011 in San Francisco, CA (2011/SOM1/SCSC/048). 
9. Meeting Documents

SCSC members considered the public release of documents as per the attached.
10. Adjournment

The SCSC congratulated Mr. Toni Widhiastono the APEC Program Director for the SCSC since 2009 for his excellent work and his many contributions to the spirit of collegiality and cooperation in the SCSC. We wish him the best in his future endeavors.

